VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
March 12, 2018


Mayor Mark Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Present were Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Joseph Ellis and Trustee Dianne Ringwald. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the February 12, 2018 Board Meeting and dispense with reading of the same was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Mayor Evans abstained. The motion carried.

Correspondence Received

A letter was received from NYCOM announcing the New York Municipal Energy Program, a cooperative electric purchasing program.

A letter was received from Delaware Engineering regarding the request from Sunset Vista Mobile Home Park to add 5 lots, and the Town of Coxsackie Planning Board voting to act as lead agency.

A letter was received from Greene County Department of Human Resources advising and inviting the Board Members to the annual Senior Citizen Day at the Catskill Point May 18th 12 p.m.-3 p.m.

Liaisons & Board Reports

Trustee Ringwald reported that the Public Works Department has been busy with snow storms. The men have been cleaning out catch basins, patching potholes throughout the village, and picking up storm debris. They cleaned out snow on lower Church Street so runoff could get to the catch basin, and plowed during the storms we had this past month. The men removed snow at St. Mary’s church for a funeral, and removed snow downtown and in West Coxsackie. They cleaned out culverts on Riverside Ave., Hollister Street, and South River Street, and dug up and repaired a hole in the culvert pipe which was causing a sink hole on Riverside Ave. The men filled in stone on the shoulder of the road at the end of Freleigh Place, and changed the stop sign at the corner of Mark Rd. and Howard Dr. They emptied out the salt spreaders, cleaned and washed them down, and greased and cleaned up the trucks inside and out. The men cleaned out the radiator screen on the backhoe and greased it, and cleaned up Riverside Park by picking up debris that had washed up at the boat launch. They repaired benches at the skate park by replacing boards, and assisted in a water break by shutting off the curb valve at Hogan’s Garage on 9W, where a service line to the building ruptured. They had their own contractors do the repairs. Trustee Ringwald stated that the men repaired a curb box at 5 Cato Street. 

Trustee Daoust reported that the Water Department has completed preventative maintenance for the month, and are getting ready for spring hydrant flushing and flow testing. He said that the new Water Department employee Kevin Jung has been doing well. Trustee Daoust reported that the Chief Wastewater Treatment Plant Operator will be retiring in May, and the Village is currently taking applications for a replacement. He said that all preventative maintenance is complete and up to date. 

Trustee Ellis reported that the Fire Department ordered three new sets of turnout gear. He said that the specifications for the new fire truck for D.M. Hamilton have been completed. Once the bid process begins there is a 12-month lead time for the new truck. Trustee Ellis stated that the minutes of the last two Fire Council meetings have been forwarded to the Clerk to be placed on the Village website.  

Trustee Ringwald reported that the Police Chief has been speaking to the NYS Civil Service Commission on hiring protocols for Police Departments. He is looking to recommend to NYS Civil Service that they once again reinstate the title of Exempt Part Time Police Officer to the hiring titles of Greene County Civil Service. If the recommendation is accepted the correction will take approximately 2 months. Trustee Ringwald stated that in light of the recent random act of violence involving schools, School Resource Officer Ryan Williams and the Police Chief have been discussing additional safety protocols they would like to initiate at Coxsackie-Athens School. Officer Williams is planning on once again initiating a School Safety Committee which will meet monthly and discuss and implement different safety initiatives. Trustee Ringwald stated that the Police Department has developed an Opioid Procedural Checklist detailing the actions for the Officers to take when dealing with someone on drugs looking for help.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Trustee Hanse reported that the Code Enforcement Officer has had a quiet month with nothing of significance to report. Trustee Hanse stated that the Planning Board has no further updates on the lot line adjustments at 46-48 Van Dyck Street, and 29 Elm Street. The Planning Board amended the site plan approval for Aaron Flach’s Mansion Street apartment project. They approved a resolution to reaffirm the negative declaration originally issued on September 25, 2014 and to issue an amended conditional site plan approval for the project. The subdivision proposal at the old Thor Marina site on Mansion Street in West Coxsackie received by the IDA does not require a zoning variance, and their application is on hold for later in 2018. The Planning Board will continue their review of the Village Code which will include looking at Chapter 132-Subdivisions and Chapter 155-Zoning. Trustee Hanse stated that the Historic Preservation Committee accepted the resignation of Tyrone Coleman and appointed David Dorpfeld to fill Mr. Coleman’s unexpired term as a member of the Committee. Trustee Hanse stated that Betty Cure is working on a project to get the Mansion Street Cemetery recognized as a historic district.

Mayor Evans reported that budget season is beginning, and the Village will be working on the 2018-2019 budget in the coming weeks. 

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the request received from Amy Keyser of 113 Kings Road to waive $ 42.67 in late fees from her water/sewer account, due to the fact that her account has been in excellent standing was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from Scott Watson of 12 Church Street to waive $40.05 in late fees from his water/sewer account, due to the fact that his account has been in good standing was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the monthly amount to move from Water & Sewer Funds to the General Fund: Water: $35,000.00 Sewer: Paid Up was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve setting budget workshop dates on March 22nd, March 29th, April 5th, and a Public Hearing on April 12th all at 6:30 p.m. was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve replacing a dugout at McQuade Park at a price not to exceed $ 7,500.00 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve terminating Mark Ashby’s position of Water Laborer, with health insurance coverage to cease on April 30th was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis votes yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the quote received from Williamson Law Book to upgrade the Accounting software and add financial forecasting at a one-time cost of $ 1,995.00 and approximately two hours of installation and training at $85/hr., and annual support of $695/year was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis votes yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the request received from Jim Pregent of the Wastewater Plant to sell back a week’s vacation was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis votes yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the Village of Coxsackie to opt out of the Paid Family Medical Leave Act was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis votes yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the request received from the Coxsackie-Athens Little League to use McQuade Park on Saturday April 21st from morning until early afternoon for Opening Ceremony and activities was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis votes yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the request received from the Autism Connection to hold their annual walk on Sunday May 6th, 2018 from 1 p.m.-2 p.m., beginning and ending at Village Hall, and with the requested assistance from the Police Department was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis votes yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the Opiate Protocol for the Police Department, detailing the actions for the Officers to take when dealing with someone on drugs looking for help was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis votes yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the Application for a Permit to Peddle received by Mr. Ding-A-Ling per a successful background check was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis votes yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from February 1-28, 2018 was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #10, vouchers 730-788 totaling $68,814.51; Water Fund Abstract #10, vouchers 268-294 totaling $ 73,202.37; Sewer Fund Abstract #10, vouchers 255-281 totaling $ 33,055.31; Capital Projects Fund Abstract #10, voucher 7 totaling $ 34,883.41; Trust & Agency Fund Abstract #10, voucher 11 totaling $ 55.53 was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

Public Comment Period

Richard Roberg asked for more explanation on the letter received from Delaware Engineering regarding the request from Sunset Vista Mobile Home Park to add 5 lots was about. 

Mayor Evans stated the Sunset Vista Mobile Home Park used to be Martin’s Trailer Park. They are looking to add five mobile home lots to the existing park of 27 units. While in light of the Town’s Zoning Law, the Mobile Home Park is a pre-existing, non-conforming use, the Town and the project sponsor have agreed to the addition of the five new mobile home lots. Approvals from the NYS DOH for the Mobile Home Park’s water and sewer systems, the Town and Village of Coxsackie for water and sewer service, and NYS DEC for relief from the moratorium on connections to the Village and Town sewer systems are required in addition to issuance of a site plan approval and special use permit by the Town of Coxsackie Planning Board. 

Richard Roberg asked if he understood correctly that this mostly involves the Town of Coxsackie, but the Village of Coxsackie is involved because of the water and sewer service.

Mayor Evans stated that Mr. Roberg is correct. The Village of Coxsackie is involved anytime there is a potential new hook up to the water or sewer system. 

Richard Roberg asked how the Village has been doing financially since raising the water/sewer rates, and if there has been more or less delinquency in payments. 

Mayor Evans stated that raising the water/sewer rates has helped the Village finances immensely. The Village now has money to make the funds whole at the end of the year. 

Richard Roberg commended the Village Board for their hard work on getting the Village into better financial shape. 

Mayor Evans stated that before raising the rates, the Water and Sewer Funds could not support themselves. This led to borrowing from the General Fund which is taxpayer based. This meant that as Village taxpayers residents were getting hit twice. Once when they paid their water/sewer bill, and again when taxes needed to be raised to support the Water and Sewer Funds. The rate change came as a suggestion from the NYS Comptroller’s audit. Since raising the rates, the General Fund is in good shape, there was a 5% tax cut last year, and the Village has money in the Water Fund to install radio read meters without having to borrow or take out a bond. The Village is looking to restructure the rates to a tiered rate structure once all of the radio read meters are installed. The Village needs all of the meters installed in order to obtain accurate data on water consumption figures. Mayor Evans stated that he believes that almost all of the radio read meters will be installed by this fall. There are 460 meters left to be installed as of this month, and that John Halsted has been hired as a contractor to do the installations. Once they are installed the Village can compare how much water the plant produces, to how much water is being used or lost. He said that the Village is making good progress. All of the money borrowed from the General Fund to the Sewer Fund has been paid back, and the Village is still working on paying back the money borrowed from the General Fund to the Water Fund. 

Trustee Ellis stated that there was a total of $ 700,000 owed back to the General Fund from both the Water and Sewer Funds. The General Fund was subsidizing the Water and Sewer Funds which means that the Village residents were getting hit twice. 

Trustee Ringwald stated that the Police Department is looking to replace the 2010 Ford Crown Victoria. She said that the Village is now in a lot better shape to be able to afford budgeting for vehicle purchases rather than bond. 

Mayor Evans stated that he wanted to clarify that the Village of Coxsackie is not involved with the Hecate Energy solar project out on Flint Mine Road, and by the Correctional Facility. The Village Hall was offered as a location for their presentation, but some residents got confused thinking this was regarding a Village solar project. He said that the Article 10 siting process is a very long process, and there will be no construction done this year. Hecate Energy needs to involve public input, and the Village can appoint people to serve on the siting process board. This project does not come before the Village or Planning Board. He said that he does have some concerns regarding the project, such as creating a potential drainage issue, due to the piece of land behind the transfer station being wetlands. He said that the other issue he has with this project is that it seems that the Village residents don’t see any benefit. A large percentage of the energy is shipped elsewhere. 

Trustee Daoust stated that he has noticed that residents have been concerned about this project. He does not see how the Village benefits in any way. From what he can tell, most residents are not for this project, and he does not like how the energy is shipped elsewhere. 

Trustee Ellis stated that he is concerned about the potential unknown medical concerns from the solar panels as well.

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:35 p.m.

 


Respectfully submitted,



Nikki Bereznak
Clerk








